BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 8, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 8, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

SHICHIGAHAMA DELEGATION

Mr. Sylvia introduced Margie Burgess, Chairman of the Sister Town Committee for Shichigahama Japan, and explained that the delegation, which included an official and several students, arrived in Plymouth on Saturday, August 5th, and would be leaving on Wednesday, August 9th. 
Ms. Burgess explained that it had been a privilege to be on this committee. She gave a briefing of their schedule since their arrival and introduced each exchange student and their host families for this year’s exchange. She explained that the relationship between Shichigahama and Plymouth was very important and they have maintained it for many years.
The Coordinator of International Relations translated for Mr. Shigetoshi Saito, the Director of International Affairs.  Mr. Saito thanked everyone for their kindness and hospitality and was honored for represent Shichigahama for Plymouth. 
Chairman Quintal presented flowers to Ms. Burgess and thanked her for all her work on this committee.  Mr. Quintal commented that he had a very pleasant experience with everyone during the delegation’s visit and that he would like to visit Shichigahama next year.  Mr. Quintal also presented the students with T-Shirts.  
Mr. Sylvia read a proclamation from the Senate and Ms. Arrighi read one from the House of Representatives and both were presented to Mr. Saito.  Mr. Sylvia thanked those responsible for their work with the delegation’s visit.  An engraved Stainless Steel plate was given to Mr. Saito and a ceremonial horse and a traditional mask were given to Plymouth. 
The Board recessed for five minutes.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Title V Septic Betterment – Mr. Sylvia announced that loan applications were now available to local homeowners for septic system repairs or replacement through the end of this month.  The Town of Plymouth’s Title V septic betterment program is offering loans up to $15,000 to Plymouth homeowners at 5% interest.

For additional information residents should call (508) 747-1620 x148 or stop by the Community Development Office at Town Hall. 

Ongoing and Upcoming Public Works Projects – Mr. Sylvia provided the Board of Selectmen and the community with an update on some of the ongoing Public Works projects in Plymouth:

A. Construction on improvements to the Plymouth South High School  are underway with an anticipated completion date in September

B. Reconstruction of approximately 2000 feet of Ship Pond Road is nearing completion.  Final paving, weather permitting, is expected  to take place over the next two weeks
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)
C. A draft study of the Cemetery Master Plan has been completed.  The Department is reviewing this report and will have recommendations prepared to be presented to the Board of Selectmen in October/November

D. The annual street paving program will begin within the next 30 days.

E. A new sidewalk sweeper is being delivered within the next week and will be used to clean sidewalks in the downtown area

F. Twenty three Piping Plovers have fledged at Long Beach representing a new record.  Both management of the beach by our Environmental Management Department and cooperation from Plymouth residents and other visitors to the beach have made this possible.  

G. Bids will be opening on August 10, 2006 for the Obery Street Sewer project.

H. Design for new pedestrian signals at Court Street/Samoset and Court Street/Leyden are underway.  It is anticipated that these projects will be completed this Fall.

I. Design work for improvements to the grist mill fish ladder and improvements to Spring Street are well underway with construction anticipated this Fall.

EEE Aerial Spraying – Mr. Sylvia announced that The State would be conducting EEE Aerial Spraying over portions of Plymouth this evening.  He stated that press releases had been issued by our Board of Health and the State.  If there were any questions, the public could visit our website at www.plymouth-ma.gov  or the Mass Department of Agricultural resources at www.mass.gov/agr/mosquito/eee-aerial-spraying.html.
LICENSES

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

North East Auto

1 Tabitha Plaskett Road

Deirdre Reske

Custom Detail

Shawn Boyd

45 South Street

White Island Wholesale

621 Wareham Road

Amy Bragle

Surety bond will be in place prior to issuance of the license.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License 

Our House Services

40 Russell Street

Linda Ducrot

8/11/06 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 p.m. for an anniversary dinner

8/12/06 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner

8/18/06 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 p.m. for a birthday dinner 
LICENSES (continued)

8/19/06 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a wine tasting dinner

8/25/06 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Tuscany Bistro dinner

9/1/06 from 7:A00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Bistro in Paris dinner

Liquor Liability is in place.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

Sunday Entertainment

Court Street Hospitality, Corp. d/b/a Simon’s Bar and Grille

42 Court Street

Applying for Radio, tv and live entertainment.

Comprehensive Entertainment license is already in place.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes - The Board approved the minutes of July 25, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Dodgson and a second from Selectman Loewenberg.  Voted 3-0 approved.
135 Kathleen Drive – The Board executed the Regulatory Agreement for 135 Kathleen Drive.  Once the agreement is executed and upon issuance of a building permit, the unit would be added to Plymouth’s “subsidized housing list” which the State uses to measure Towns’ progress in providing affordable housing.

Gift – The Board accepted, as a gift, a check in the amount of $5,500 from the Green Company to be used by the Inspectional Services Department to offset additional requests and permit processing as the department head determined appropriate.

Entergy PILOT Team – The Board reaffirmed the membership of the town’s Entergy PILOT negotiating team as follows:


Richard Quintal


Jean Loewenberg


Anthony Schena (alternate)


Mark Sylvia


Bruce Miller


Anne Dunn


Duane Morris – Counsel


George Sansoucey Associates – Appraiser 

Conservation Restriction – The Board voted to approve the Beaver Dam Bridge Conservation Restriction to be held by the Wildlands Trust of Southeastern Massachusetts. 

130 Court Street – The Board changed the purpose of 130 Court Street from general use to conveyance and approve a Purchase and Sales Agreement between the Board of Selectmen and the Plymouth Housing Authority for the approximately the .74 acres parcel. 

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Richard Serkey, Precinct 2, urged Selectman Sean Dodgson to resign from the Board of Selectmen given his arrest on July 15th.  The request was urged on the basis of the conduct and poor judgment shown by Selectmen Dodgson and not on the legal charges themselves.  Mr. Serkey stated the facts of the case, which including the emailing of a picture of a penis to a suspected 13 year old girl, indicated a significant lack of judgment.  Mr. Serkey also stated that Mr. Dodgson’s refusal to resign was a second and equally significant lapse of judgment.  He asked Mr. Dodgson to spare the Town the embarrassment of the recall actions that would certainly come.   
Mr. Michael Main, Precinct 14, stated that his comments mirrored those of Mr. Serkey and said that he would file for a recall as soon as he would be able.  
COURT STREET CONVEYANCE

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Plymouth Housing Authority (PHA) was requesting to purchase a .74 acre conveyance of a portion of land on 130 Court.  Mr. Sylvia stated that the Board had discussed the value of the land in an executive session.  He further explained that the Board had been given authority for this land at a previous Town Meeting. Mr. Sylvia explained some of the particulars of the Purchase and Sales Agreement, which included the closing details and a PILOT payment.  
Ms. Joan Pimental, Housing Authority, explained to the Board that her hope was to construct 32 to 35 affordable housing units.  She explained that there would be a great deal of interest in these units.  She stated that she appreciated the work they had done in the negotiations with this land.  
Selectman Dodgson stated that in his opinion, this met all the requirements with respect to intent and the need for the PHA to help the community.  He stated he was in favor of it.  Chairman Quintal stated that he become involved with the CPC because of the need for affordable housing in the Town.  
Selectman Dodgson made a motion to accept the Purchase and Sales Agreement and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.
HEART SAFE COMMUNITY PROGRAM

Fire Chief Pierson explained that Plymouth had been named a Heart Safe Community by the Massachusetts Department of Public Health.  The Chief introduced some of the contributors responsible for achieving this status.  Lastly, he introduced Mr. Fred Fowler, Director of Region 5 Office of Emergency Medical Services.
Mr. Fred Fowler presented the board with a certificate giving Plymouth official designation as a heart safe community and four signs for the Town to display.  He also explained the program and the criteria for this designation.  Mr. Fowler also mentioned the key personnel who supported and contributed to this initiative and explained that without their assistance and dedication to the program, none of this would be possible.
Chairman Quintal thanked everyone involved in this program.  
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Dodgson commented that there were two other private groups, the Masonic Lodge and the VFW who were getting defibrillators as well.  He asked if interested groups could contact either the Town Manager’s Office or the Board of Health for more information. Mr. Sylvia responded that they could contact the Board of Health.
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Thank You Letters – Chairman Quintal asked the Clerk to send a letter of thanks, signed by the Board, to all the businesses involved in the Shichigahama exchange.   Vice Chairman Loewenberg stated that she had the pleasure of hosting the host families on Saturday night as they met their student guests.  She thanked the host families for their hospitality and generosity for opening their homes.  She stated that the Town owed them a debt of gratitude. 

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 –  contract negotiations.  Selectman Dodgson seconded. Voted 3-0  by roll call. Loewenberg-yes, Dodgson-yes, and Quintal-yes. 

The Board returned from Executive session to ratify the OPIEU contract.

OPIEU Contract – Ms. Arrighi explained that the Board needed to ratify the changes.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg motioned to accept the changes and Selectman Dodgson seconded. Voted 3-0 approved.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg motion to adjourn and Selectman Dodgson seconded. Voted 3-0 to adjourn.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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